GLADSTONE PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

Council Chambers November 4, 2019

1. Meeting called to Order- Roll Call. Chair McGee called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Commissioners present were: Chase Cookson

Mike Ebenroth JN Hernandez Alicia Hommon Gary Markenson

Jennifer McGee, Chair

Katie Middleton Kim Murch James New Bill Turnage

Not present:

Larry Whitton

Also present:

RD Mallams, Council Member Bob Baer, Asst City Manager

Austin Greer, Asst to the City Manager/Planning Administrator

Cheryl Lamb, Administrative Assistant

- 2. Pledge of Allegiance to the United States of America.
- 3. Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes (October 29, 2019). Chair McGee asked if there was a motion to approve the minutes from the October 29, 2019 meeting.

Mr. Turnage moved to approve the minutes; Ms. Middleton seconded. The minutes were approved, 11-0.

- 4. Other Business. None.
- 5. PUBLIC HEARING: Special Use Permit continuance for Living by Nature LLC. File #2019-015. Mr. Greer presented his staff report.

"The applicant seeks approval of a Special Use Permit continuance for the operation of a Bio-Energetic Testing and Health & Wellness consulting business located at 101 NE 62nd Terrace. The location of this Two-Family Dwelling District is not located near any major commercial intersection and is completely surrounded by residential homes. This Special Use Permit was unanimously approved by the Planning Commission in 2018. City Staff has not received any calls or complaints regarding Mrs. Boyer's Health & Wellness consulting business since approving the application last year."

"City Staff recommends that the following conditions be considered if the Planning Commission and City Council choose to approve this project request:

- 1. This Special Use Permit is issued to Kenny & Sara Boyer to be used at the above noted address.
- 2. This Special Use Permit shall be non-transferable to any other person or company, or to any other location.
- 3. Any changes in operation of the business by Kenny & Sara Boyer or change in ownership shall render this Special Use Permit null and void.
- 4. No person other than Kenny & Sara Boyer shall be employed at this location or any other address in association with the Bio-Energetic Testing and Health & Wellness Consulting business by Kenny & Sara Boyer.
- 5. Hours of operation shall be limited to Mondays, Thursdays, and Fridays from 9:30am to 3:30pm.
- 6. Kenny & Sara Boyer must reside at this residence for this permit to be valid.
- 7. Kenny & Sara Boyer shall apply for and maintain all applicable State and City business and occupational licenses; copy of such business and occupational licenses shall be supplied to the Community Development Department of the City of Gladstone.
- 8. No outdoor storage of products/materials.
- 9. No parking of commercial vehicles or commercial deliveries.
- 10. No more than 2 customers per hour during the allowed hours of operation.
- 11. No signage of the business shall be displayed on the premises."

"City Staff recommends that the request be <u>APPROVED</u> for <u>five</u> years contingent upon the conditions listed above."

Chair McGee asked if the applicant wished to speak,

Mrs. Boyer (101 NE 62nd Terrace) shared that she had owned the business for one year. She hasn't had any complaints from the neighbors. She hopes they are a good business. She asked if she could adjust her hours of operation a little bit to have some traffic after 5:00pm. That was the only thing that she wanted to adjust so that she could capture some of the customers as they get off work to come by pick up supplements. Otherwise, she is good.

Chair McGee asked what she wanted the hours to be.

[&]quot;The applicant has agreed to all conditions."

Mrs. Boyer said she needed one day, usually Mondays is the day she has her orders come in, so if she could be open 1:00pm-7:00pm instead of 9:30am-3:30pm. It would be the same amount of hours, just shifting them a little bit. No more hours than she was already open.

Mr. Greer replied that City Staff would agree to that.

Chair McGee asked if there were any members of the public who wished to speak in opposition to this. None.

Chair McGee asked if there were any members of the public who wished speak in favor of this. None.

Chair McGee closed the public hearing. She opened the discussion to the Commissioners, or for a motion.

Mr. New asked Mrs. Boyer to explain what she sells.

Mrs. Boyer replied that she studies holistic medicines, natural healing. She does bio-energetic testing. She explained that it works off the same meridians as Chinese acupuncture. That is a way to measure energy. That is what she does. Then she also has homeopathic supplements and herbs that she recommends based off of the findings of imbalances in people. That is what people come back to pick up. It depends on what supplements or herbs show up that would be a need for that person.

Mr. New asked what type of marketing she has.

Mrs. Boyer shared that she has a website, but most of it is word of mouth through friends and family. She started the business because her son started having seizures out of nowhere at 18. That is when she started learning more, and starting transferring over to making this her main career. It was usually through word-of-mouth because her son is doing much, much better.

Mr. New asked Mr. Greer to confirm that this was approved a year ago for one year and that the standard is to go to five years.

Mr. Greer confirmed the standard is one, five, and then ten years. That is the historical use for a special use permit.

Mx. Hernandez asked if the proposed change was to change the name of the company from Living by Nature LLC to Bio-Energetic Testing and Health and Wellness consulting.

Mr. Greer replied that Living by Nature is the company name and the bio-energetic health and wellness consulting is a description of what her company does.

Mx. Hernandez asked if there was going to be a change from this permit to the original permit.

Mr. Greer said it was a continuation from last year.

MOTION ON THE SPECIAL USE PERMIT: By Ms. Hommon, seconded by Ms. Middleton, to approve the Special Use Permit, Living by Nature LLC, File #2019-015 with the changes to the hours on Monday from 1:00pm to 7:00pm. The motion carried 10-0.

6. Communications from City Council. Councilmember Mallams shared that they had the groundbreaking for the Fairfield Inn and it was well done. They are excited about the project. It will be \$15 million investment in the community; 111 rooms. He said that the initial contact was with Austin and they owe him huge pat on the back and at the end of the year when they renegotiate salaries, Austin will probably bring that up, and Bob.

He said that last Wednesday the City Council members came together with the leadership team of the City Staff. They spent an entire day reviewing the progress from last year's City's Goals. They worked to develop goals for the coming year to give them direction. There was much dialog and discussion; they don't always agree. But in their hearts they are doing what they think is right for the City. By the end of the day they feel pretty comfortable about what they have identified as goals for the upcoming year. He shared the goals and said that the Planning Commission would get a draft copy of the City's goals.

- Last year, ensuring Gladstone was a safe place to work and live. The targeted areas last year were enforcement of traffic and retention and recruitment. A question he had was, "What about crime prevention? Why aren't they putting that into the goal?" He felt they were missing a huge piece. The new goal will include crime prevention. They are focused on the improvements to Fire Station #2 and beginning to look at the plans for the new Public Safety Department facility.
- They will continue to focus on Code Enforcement and refining that process. He didn't know, but over the last year they had made some good progress with enforcing codes. There is still concern about those individuals who are required to attend municipal court because of a code violation; they don't show or they get one postponement after another. They really need to focus on that and see if they can tighten up that process.
- Continuing to implement the Master Plans with infrastructure for streets and sidewalks. This current year they are spending \$1 million on street maintenance. They have spent \$1 million on replacement of water mains. He said if it wasn't for the voters and the passage of the bond that was on the election, they wouldn't be able to do what they have done this year. Pats on the back to everyone and they thank you for that. Otherwise, the money comes strictly from the general fund and there is only so much money. To be able to do everything they can within the City, they really needed that passage.

- They are going to look at the water treatment plant to insure that it continues to produce good quality water for our City.
- Continue to maintain and improve Gladstone's parks and trails.

He said these were all Master Plans they have had in place for years and they continue to work towards the completion of those. He mentioned that the last goal is continued economic development and redevelopment. If they look at last year and they look at the year that is coming, they have had some major growth and investment in our City. Summit Grill, iWerx, Stone Canyon, Wendy's, the improvements to Burger King, the Early Childhood Center that will replace the old Hobby Lobby, beginning and remodeling Hy-Vee, the new Fairfield Inn Hotel. He believes he read that last year and this year, there were \$27 million invested in capital improvements and businesses within our City. That was huge.

Councilmember Mallams said that the Mayor's Christmas Tree Lighting will be on Tuesday, November 19th at 6:00pm in Linden Square. He asked them to pray for good weather.

Mr. Markenson asked if they had chosen a site for the Public Safety building.

Councilmember Mallams replied no. He asked City Staff if they were seeking any input from citizens or will it basically be City Staff recommendations.

Mr. Baer said they had signed an agreement today with a consulting architect to find a site location.

Mr. Markenson stated that when they approved the hotel, he expressed some concern about parking in the downtown area with all of the development. He asked if Council was looking at that at all.

Councilmember Mallams replied yes.

Mr. Greer added that they have some funding set aside that the City Council has agreed to; about \$500K. He believes they will potentially work with MARC to get some grant funding as well to try to solve our parking issues downtown. He shared that having parking issues is great for a downtown. It means they are doing something right.

Mr. Markenson agreed and added that, if they aren't solved, people will stop going; he has heard people say they won't go to the Summit Grill because they had to park 3 blocks away.

Mr. Greer shared that he thinks people are starting to learn that they have an open parking agreement with iWerx so people are starting to learn they can park at iWerx. There are 50+ parking spaces there and it's not even a half block to walk to Summit Grill.

Mr. Markenson asked if they could park at the Innovation Center.

Mr. Greer said that on 69th Street there are over 105 parking spaces that is all public parking. If they go off-street into the NIC building parking, that is theirs. They aren't supposed to be using that parking. There are 100+ parking spaces off of 69th Street that are sometimes underutilized. There is plenty of parking in downtown. People are just starting to learn where they can and can't park.

Councilmember Mallams shared that in their meeting last Wednesday that City Staff wanted to delay working on those plans. Several of the City Council members, like Gary, felt it was something that needs to be addressed sooner than later. There is a plan and, once it is approved, it will be beneficial for everybody in that area.

Ms. Middleton asked about the single trash provider idea.

Mr. Greer shared that would be a component of the Comprehensive Plan. They are finishing the RFP right now, which is the Request for Proposal. They hope that will be out in the next couple of months. They do think there will be an environmental component to that study, single source being one of them. They will rely on the consultant to see what other cities are doing about different things like that.

Councilmember Mallams asked how they would get City input from the residents.

Mr. Greer said they would use the Planning Commission and probably another board or commission too. They will engage ETC Institute, which is a citizen survey company that they have worked with over the years. They have done a really good job. That will help survey the whole city.

Mr. New shared that some associations have their own contracts with trash providers and they make that one of the benefits of joining; they get a deal.

Mr. Greer agreed. He shared there is a two year notification for that process, so they are quite a ways out, but they will be looking at it when they update the Comprehensive Plan.

Councilmember Mallams shared that these are exciting times for our community and we are blessed to be in Gladstone.

7. Communications from City Staff. Mr. Greer shared that he believed the Mayor's Christmas Tree Lighting is on November 26th, not November 19th. He shared that City Hall will be closed on November 28th and 29th for Thanksgiving.

- 8. Communications from Planning Commission Members. Mr. Turnage expressed thanks to Public Works for setting up and sponsoring the brush collection last weekend. It was a great benefit.
- 9. Adjournment. Chair McGee asked if there was a motion to adjourn.

Mr. New motioned to adjourn; Mr. Cookson seconded.

Chair McGee adjourned the meeting at 7:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted:

Jennifer McGee, Chair

Cheryl Lamb, Recording Secretary

Approved as corrected

Approved as submitted